BRANDON STATION
A Fresh Start
Second Meeting of Revived FOBS Group
Friday 25th October 2024
This meeting was called to update members on progress made in establishing the organisational structure of the revived FOBS and to advise on significant recent events. The meeting was held at Brandon Royal British Legion on London Road, Brandon, at 11.00 am
Attendees
Gary Hall (Chair), Sue Smith (Treasurer), John Maxim (Media Manager), David Palmer (Secretary)  Joan Palmer (minutes secretary), Lydia Franklin (Save Britain’s Heritage), Rod Shelton (Architect ), Leigh Trefari Shelton, Pat Snoad, Susan Annear,  Eddie Stewart,  Nickie Siebert, Jools Savage, P.W. Andrews, B. A. Andrews, Chris Dady (Sallhouse Station Group), Sam Dady (Sallhouse Station Group), Cllr Carole Wilkins (Weeting Parish Council), Deborah Holder, Tina Cunnell  (Brandon Town Council Clerk)	
Apologies
Piers Hart (Historic Suffolk), Lesley-Ann Keogh, (West Suffolk Council, Families and Community Officer)  Fabian Eagle  (Norfolk County Council), Sam Chapman-Allen (Breckland District Council), Robert Kybird, (Breckland District Council) 

1.  Chairman, Gary Hall, opened the meeting, by thanking everyone for coming, with particular thanks to Lydia Franklin from Save Britain’s Heritage for coming all the way from London to be here today.  He also commented that Norfolk County and Breckland District Councillors were unable to attend today but requested that FOBS keep them updated with progress; and we are able to welcome a representative from Weeting Parish Council.  

2.  The minutes of the last meeting were approved and signed.  Proposer – John Maxim, Seconder – Susan Smith

3.  Treasurer’s Report:  Susan Smith advised the meeting that a bank account for the group has been set up with Lloyds Bank, and that the group has received a grant of £500.00 from Brandon Town Council.  This will enable the group to pursue the first priority, to set up a website.  Options being considered are One Suffolk and Hugo Fox.  Initial research shows that the basic One Suffolk website would cost £42 per year including VAT, with additional charges for email address, training, and other extra services.  We are awaiting a response from One Suffolk, and are now researching Hugo Fox, which is the same system as used by Brandon Town Council.  Susan also reported that a draft constitution is currently being reviewed.

4. Secretary’s Report:  David Palmer reported that certain developments had been occurring since the last meeting which he would leave the Chairman to announce, but that it was unfortunate that Piers Hart was unable to attend today, as he was heavily involved, and which our  guest from SBH, Lydia Franklin, was also aware of.  He also expressed the hope that FOBS new website would be up and running by the time of the next meeting.  He then handed over to the Chair.

5. The Chairman reminded the meeting that we still have vacancies for some roles on the executive committee.  He proposed that the position of Vice Chair be offered to Piers Hart,  which was agreed by show of hands, subject to his accepting the position.  There were no takers for the roles of Web Officer or Historian.  This will be revisited at the next meeting.

6. Gary Hall then went on to disclose that prominent local businessman, Rory Holbrook, has offered to fund the complete refurbishment of the interior of the building, mainly for use as offices for his staff, but with provision of toilets, shelter and refreshments for rail users.  Gary expressed the hope that the offer would also include a space for community use, to ensure that local people and community groups would also benefit.  Rory Holbrook has also stipulated that the exterior of the building should be restored to its original, Victorian appearance.  Funding for this exterior work still remains to be sought.  Greater Anglia have so far made no response to attempts to contact them but have previously indicated that they would be in favour of subletting to a suitable tenant.  It is now important to contact Greater Anglia, and, to maintain the momentum, a meeting also has to be arranged with Holbrook’s representative(s) to discuss the proposal in more detail.  He also raised the possibility of holding a general informational evening meeting in the near future.  He then introduced two special guests, Chris Dady, a member of the Sallhouse Station Group, who are dealing with a similar situation in Norfolk, and Lydia Franklin from Save Britain’s Heritage.  He invited Lydia to address the meeting.

7. Lydia was pleased with the progress so far, and particularly with the potential of finding a commercial partner in the project.  This bodes well for the future of the station building, and Greater Anglia will take this development seriously, as it provides for the project’s sustainability.  She hoped that the offer would include some space for the community as well as toilets and refreshment facilities for rail users. However, it is vital that we press forward with fundraising efforts to complete the refurbishment of the exterior of the building, as work on the interior cannot be commenced until the exterior is sound.  She sees the role of FOBS as working to get the local community on board with a collective approach and said that FOBS should look ahead to 26/27 as a framework for planning their fundraising work.


8. The next speaker was the new  Clerk of Brandon Town Council, Tina Cunnell, who explained that she had recently been engaged by Brandon Town Council on a part time basis, as she already has another part time appointment in Norfolk. This position entails links with organisations such as Brecks Fens and Edges, whose support could be useful. She expressed her interest in the renovation of the station building and urged FOBS to continue working together with the other organisations already involved and foster links with others that are concerned with the landscape, history and built heritage of our area.  She looked forward to participating in the project once she has had time to “bed in” to her new position.

9. Chris Dady of the Sallhouse Station Group was the next to address the meeting.  He explained that the Group was currently engaged upon a similar project, which involves the renovation of a building alongside a working section of a railway line north of Norwich. He provided some information on this project, which in some ways mirrors that of FOBS, although on a different scale, and hoped that we could maintain contact to share progress reports and provide mutual practical and moral support. Gary Hall responded by thanking Chris for his attendance today and that it was good to maintain contact with other organisations in a similar situation.  He noted that the Sallhouse Group already has a Facebook page, and, like FOBS, are working to establish a website.  He stated that the need to press on with the campaign, as costs will inevitably multiply with time, and that the first stage in the project is to ensure that the exterior of the building is made safe and waterproofed to prevent any further deterioration.  At this point, he asked if Mr Shelton, the architect, would like to speak, but he did not have any comments at this time.



10. Any Other Business:  This took the form of open discussion with numerous contributions from the floor.

a. Jools Savage commented that the next step should be a meeting between Piers Hart (Historic Suffolk), Holbrooks, and key members of the FOBS committee.  It was confirmed that this is currently being arranged, to be at the convenience of Holbrooks, but should take place within the next two weeks or so, or as soon as possible thereafter.  We need to know in more detail what their plans are, and how much space might be available for community and rail passenger use.
b. Susan Smith gave an update on the progress of writing the constitution, which is currently in draft form, and suggested that the “Purpose” should read “to raise funds to refurbish the building for commercial and community use.”
c. David Palmer commented that Holbrook’s offer would take care of the running costs of the building when it is in use, and it was hoped that facilities such as toilets, refreshments and shelter would be available to rail passengers.  It is unlikely that the community would be able to fund such ongoing costs, but a commercial use for the building would provide sustainability.
d. In response to Tina Cunnell’s question, Gary Hall stated that we do not yet have a projected timeline for the project, but that the exterior work would obviously have to be done before any interior renovation. David Palmer stated that the Railway Heritage Trust has indicated that they may be prepared contribute towards  this.  We also await input from Greater Anglia.  At the moment FOBS is still raising money to fund set up costs, and to coordinate all groups and funding sources with a view to start fundraising activities in earnest next spring.
e. Tina Cunnell also advised the meeting that commercial use would affect the availability of funding sources, Susan Smith asked if the offer included some community space would this open up more than one funding stream from local authorities?  This will depend on the precise details of the offer.
f. There followed a general discussion on how to make best use of all means of communication to maximise support from the local community.  Several suggestions were made, including the use of social media, and establishing a website.  We should also hold an evening meeting as soon as possible as a “catchup” for those unable to attend during the daytime. Various ideas were put forward as to how to make meeting accessible to a wider audience, such as the use of virtual meeting platforms, or recording meetings and publishing them on a website. Mr Dady stated that his group have found that their Facebook page has created a great deal of local interest in their project.  Another suggestion was to involve the local schools in the project.
g. Eddie Stewart put forward the possibility of inviting the local press to attend the next public meeting, and also contacting local radio and television stations.  He also offered to include a write-up of this meeting in his regular Facebook column.
h. Lydia Franklin endorsed the use of social media and offered to take a photo of the group to publish on the SAVE website and media accounts.  A number of other suggestions on improving accessibility to meetings were discussed, some of which present a number of technical difficulties but the use of a Dictaphone to record meeting is the simplest and most viable for now.  Poor internet connection in many parts of Brandon is a limiting factor in some cases.
i.  Susan Annear welcomed the interest that has been shown in the station so far and thanked the committee their work so far.  She suggested that FOBS place a sign board at the station to stimulate the interest of rail users.  (This could also include the proposed name change to include Weeting.)  To add to this, David Palmer provided figures for passenger numbers through the station in the following years: 2022-2023 -980,000; 2023-2024 -1.1 million.  Susan Smith stated that FOBS need a banner and a logo, to enhance printed and electronically published material. Tina Cunnell asked about the size of the current funding gap for set up funding, Susan Smith replied that the group currently has £500.00 in the bank and has budgeted for £1,500.00.  Brandon Town Council have indicated that a further grant may be available at a later date.  Cllr Carole Wilkins said that Weeting Parish Council might be able to spare a small amount to donate to the cause, and also mentioned a Craft Fair at Weeting Village Hall on 23rd and 24th November, and a pantomime at the same venue on 6th – 7th December, and would welcome attendees from Brandon.
i. The Chairman then closed the meeting, remarking that it had been a very positive and productive event, and thanked the representatives of SAVE Britain’s Heritage, Sallhouse Station Group, and Weeting Parish Council for their attendance.  Further meetings, including an evening “catchup” meeting, will be arranged once the meeting with Holbrook’s has taken place.  The meeting closed at 1.40 pm, followed by a brief photoshoot.
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